BOROUGH OF BARROW-IN-FURNESS

LICENSING COMMITTEE









  Meeting: 11th October, 2012









  at 2.00 p.m.

PRESENT:- Councillors Callister (Chairman), Irwin (Vice-Chairman), Graham, Maddox, Opie, Pemberton, Pointer, Richardson, Seward, C. Thomson and Wall.

26 – The Local Government Act, 1972 as amended by the Local Government          (Access to Information) Act, 1985 and Access to Information (Variation) Order 2006

Discussion arising hereon it was

RESOLVED:- That under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act, 1972 the public and press be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraphs 2 and 7 (Minute Nos. 30-32) of Part One of Schedule 12A of the said Act.

27 – Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitute Members

Apologies for absence were submitted from Councillors Biggins, W. McClure and Roberts.

Councillors Pointer and Richardson had replaced Councillors Biggins and Roberts respectively for this meeting only.

28 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 6th September, 2012 were taken as read and confirmed.

29 – Review of Quantity Control Policy – Hackney Carriage Licences

The Environmental Health Manager reported that the Department of Transport required that all local authorities operating a quantity control policy for hackney carriage licences must review this policy and publish the outcome.

A necessary preliminary to reviewing the quantity control policy was to undertake a survey to identify any unmet demand for taxi services in the Borough.  Members were aware that such a survey had been undertaken over the last few months in Barrow.

The Environmental Health Manager now confirmed that she had received the Barrow-in-Furness Borough Council Hackney Carriage Demand Survey report and had attached a copy for Members consideration as an appendix to her report.  Mr Ian Millership from CTS Traffic and Transportation, who produced the report attended the meeting and presented the findings to the Committee.

The conclusions in the report state that the survey had not identified any significant unmet demand for hackney carriages and the options open to the Borough Council were outlined in recommendations contained in Section 10 as follows:-

1. Reaffirm the current policies and make no other changes;

2. Retain a current limit on vehicle number and take other actions to retain a viable hackney carriage rank-based trade – including improved differentiation of vehicles, improved standards and development of better ranking provision;

3. It could remove the limit on hackney carriage vehicles and make no other change; or

4. It could remove the limit and attempt to restrict the negative impacts of this change by requiring all new vehicles to be wheelchair accessible.

The technical recommendation at this time for Barrow-in-Furness would be Option 2.  This would encourage public benefit from the retention of the current limited vehicle policy which might not occur with Option 1.

Were Option 3 to be chosen, it was likely that the independent hackney carriages would reduce even further and service to Cornwallis Street in the daytime might reduce to provide a much worse service for the relatively small number of passengers still choosing to obtain a hackney carriage at this rank.  There would also be a severe impact on the night time rank requirements as many more vehicles would transfer to hackney carriage to be able to legitimately service this trade, which would overwhelm the rank provision, particularly the informal arrangements in Cavendish Street.

Option 4 could reduce the level of transfer of private hire vehicles to hackney carriage, with no significant demand for wheelchair accessible vehicles from the stakeholders and public consulted during the study this effect could be quite a restraint on any new entrants.  This would however, introduce the need to consider grandfather rights and changes to current vehicle requirements otherwise a further market of plates would be introduced that might cause issues within the trade in terms of fairness and conditions.

Technically, the survey strongly recommended the formalisation of the Cavendish Street rank to be supported and driven forward, although it was acknowledged that this was not in the gift of either the Licensing Section or indeed the Borough of Barrow-in-Furness, and that Cumbria transport priorities might not include this need.

RESOLVED:- (i) That Option 2 be agreed to retain the current limit on vehicle numbers and that other actions be taken to retain a viable hackney carriage rank-based trade – including improved differentiation of vehicles, improved standards and development of better ranking provision; and 

(ii) That a Working Group be set up to assess the above actions as well as:-

· The need for better communications with the taxi trade 

· The possibility of creating a “Star System” for taxi’s 

· The need for a more balanced and proportionate use of the trade.

30 – Application for Private Hire Vehicle Drivers Licence

The Environmental Health Manager reported on an application she had received for a Private Hire Vehicle Drivers Licence from Ms A. P.  She submitted information which had been drawn to her attention concerning the applicant and set out details of the Committee’s policies regarding such matters.  

Ms A. P. attended the meeting and addressed the Committee.  A Police Representative was also present.

It was moved by Councillor Richardson and seconded by Councillor Pemberton that the application be granted subject to a written warning.  This was voted upon and declared lost.

It was further moved by Councillor Maddox and seconded by Councillor Thomson that the application be refused but that the applicant reapply in 18 months time.  This was voted upon and

RESOLVED:- That the application from Ms A.P for a Private Hire Vehicle Drivers Licence be refused but she be informed that the Committee will reconsider her application in 18 months time is she should so wish to reapply at that time.

31 – Application for Private Hire Vehicle Drivers Licence

The Environmental Health Manager reported on an application she had received for a Private Hire Vehicle Drivers Licence from Mr P. D.  She submitted information which had been drawn to her attention concerning the applicant and set out details of the Committee’s policies regarding such matters.  

Mr P. D. attended the meeting and addressed the Committee.  A Police Representative was also present.

RESOLVED:- That the application for a Private Hire Vehicle Drivers Licence from Mr P.D. be approved.

32 – Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle Driver

The Environmental Health Manager reported on information concerning a Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle Driver, Mr D. B.  She submitted information which had been drawn to her attention concerning the driver and set out details of the Committee’s policy regarding such matters.

Mr D. B. attended the meeting and addressed the Committee.  A Police Representative was also present.

RESOLVED:- That the application from Mr D. B. for a renewal of a Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle Drivers Licence be refused.

The meeting closed at 3.12 p.m.

